
Report by Kevin Leo-Smith

COVID-19 update for 10 May 2020. I apologise for the lengthy post tonight but we are at a 
critical stage of perception right now. 

Not a great day but not the worst either, 595 new cases up from 525 but lower than the 
previous day's 663 record. The Western and now also the Eastern Cape driving these new 
cases (many being people that moved from the Western Cape back to the Eastern Cape 
under the Level 4 concession). Collectively, these two provinces account for a massive 84% 
of new infections. 

We passed the phycologically relevant 10,000 total cases with 10,015 but again ignore the 
media's facination with this number. The important number is ACTIVE infections (Total 
cases less deaths plus recoveries) which is now at 5,648 up from yesterday's 5,241 even 
though there was an update on recoveries with another 397 net gain which is a 7% rise. 

The trend line is now forecasting 10,000 active cases in about 27 days and over 7,500 cases 
in 14 days a bit better than the last few days. The Economist did an in-depth article on Africa 
and reflected 3,300 ventilators/ICU beds for South Africa.  The estimate I was using is valid 
(3,216) but it is also clear more ventilators and ICU beds are being acquired daily. Therefore, 
the medical system in South Africa should be able to handle a peak of over 107,000 active 
cases already (based on SA data). 

Even with the lower case fatality rate SA has experienced, increasing to over 100,000 active 
cases could lead to some 2,500 deaths every 10-14 days which is material.  

Limpopo stats are 23 active infections up from 21 yesterday but based on data from the 
Provincial Medical team these new infections are in the mining districts as mining returns to 
work. Maruleng still has zero cases total or active. 

I have read a few interesting articles on modelling of pandemics and one shows that the 
initial modelling was significantly flawed in its prediction for the percentage of a population 
that has to be infected to achieve herd immunity. This is likely to be well below the initial 
58% plus predicted. Whereas, Sweden is indicating that herd immunity may be achieved with 
around 17% infected (range 7% to 24%). That is the conclusion from a highly technical paper 



but if are interested to read more: 
https://judithcurry.com/2020/05/10/why-herd-immunity-to-covid-19-is-reached-much-earlier
-than-thought/#more-26133 

I am also seeing a lot of use (misuse?) of annual stats to negate the impact of COVID-19 
death rates. Again, I would like to emphasise that in any complex situation, if a proposed 
solution is both simple and sounds like a slogan - it only proves that the real nature of the 
problem is not fully understood. Yes, when looking back on annual data the excess deaths 
(deaths above the long term means) will not appear to be massively different in 2020.

However, using  rainfall data as a comparison - Say January's normal rainfall is 100 mm and 
250 mm fell in 2 days - causing massive flooding, loss of life and property damage. However 
measurements for the remaining rain season months were all 15% below normal for an area 
averaging say 500mm per annum. Then the annual rainfall will look marginally above 
normal. This will not negate the flood and destruction in January because annual data 
masks it. Too many are doing this kind of apples and pears analysis right now. 

So how has the government actually done: Well this depends on the objectives set at the 
start. For context

Remember when the COVID-19 Task Force was called into being (late Feb), Italy was in a 
medial meltdown, France and Spain were quickly following this path.  The deaths and chaos 
in the Italian hospitals was very real (go back and look at the videos to remind yourselves) - 
we forget way to quickly. 

This was the ONLY evidence we had. Then there were the models - specifically the COVID-19 
Response Team from Imperial College - world leaders in this kind of problem. With the 
benefit of hindsight their predictions were grossly overestimating most parameters from 
their model. But hindsight is 20/20 vision (excuse the pun). 

It was therefore both obvious that South Africa would likely follow this trajectory, if we 
followed the European reaction timeline and that our medial system would collapse quickly, 
800 ICU beds would have handled at a maximum 16,000 active infections. At 35% daily 
compound growth (what we had initially) SA would have hit this 16,000 level by 9th April and 



would have been at 100% (theoretically) of the South African population infected by 6th May. 
Yes its dramatic. This was the data the President and team had to hand. 

They sensibly and bravely decided to act fast - travel ban, lock down and then build medical 
capacity for handling the serious cases and to build screening, tracing and testing capacity. 
All of this has largely been done (we can always debate the details) but overall their 
objective was met. Slow the rate of increase to buy a month or more of time to prepare. 

Now the Levels are being reduced to allow the economy to restart and with this comes rising 
infections (as we are seeing). However, we need to manage these active infections to within 
the medical capacity of South Africa (as increased and still increasing). This means trying to 
make sure the active infections don't exceed at a maximum 100,000 people at any one time 
(rising as new medical facilities come into being). 

This kind of macro fine control, is a bit like trying to land a blue marlin using a trout fishing 
line. It is very challenging and likely to go wrong a few times en route.

Personally, I am glad we have a serious team of experts that succeeded beyond what I 
thought was possible in the initial capping of the infection rate. Now I am glad there is a 
detailed well thought through plan to allow the infection rate to grow while holding the case 
fatality rate within best practise limits while the world collectively holds its breath for a 
treatment (because that will be quicker - I hope) and the vaccine that will ultimately end this 
pandemic. 

Keep the faith we have a world class team on this problem.


